SAS Board Minutes
July 25, 2023 regular Board meeting
Via Zoom
Participating: Tim Johnson, Carolyn Homan, Mike Williams, Dominic Valenti, , Michael Babbitt, Laurie Buswell
Absent: Jenny Ammon, Judy Brunkal, Mary Ritter
Guests: Harry Fuller, Mike Unger, Todd McLeish, Rich Swartzendruber
Call to Order: Tim called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m. and welcomed the guests.
New Board member – Tim said Rich Swartzendruber is interested in joining the Board. He is a retired science teacher (North High) and can help with Education Committee and revitalizing the Traveling Education program. Bylaws allow Board to add members between General meetings. Additions can then be affirmed by membership at the next General meeting. Tim moved the Board add Rich to Board membership; Michael seconded. Motion carried unanimously.

Todd is a writer and new SAS member who moved here from Rhode Island. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mike Unger report --  Mike had shared this via email. Highlight is the number of bird surveys done this year – 42. That compares with 52 done 2016-2022. He has only conducted two webinars this year – raptors and the dragonflies and damselflies presentation. Interest is down. The raptor class had 19 people but in the past 50 or more attended. 
The SAS Facebook page is performing well with over 1,000 “likes.” Of the page’s 1,214 followers, 40% are local and the rest are from all over the U.S. and even other countries. We have 469 followers from Salem and 47 from Keizer. 

The You Tube has 53 videos up now and 90 subscribers. . The most popular is one he did a couple of years ago on Birding in Southeast Arizona. The favorite this year is the Birder’s Night photo sharing program.

His outreach to other organizations includes the City of Salem, Luckiamute Watershed Council, Oregon State University, Chintimini Wildlife Center, Oregon Fish and Wildlife and the Confederated Tribes of Grand Ronde among others. He will create a digest of contacts and their information.

In outreach to the Latino constituency, he’s working with Luckiamute doing bilingual bird walks. There has been light participation but advice is that it takes a long time to build this connection and solidify the trust needed to expand it so he’ll continue to work on it. 
Regarding public relations outreach, he’s working to get SAS on the Conservation Spotlight program on KMUZ.

Events coming up: Sept. 9, Marion Soil and Water Conservation District bird and bat box event; Another bird walk with Luckiamute in September; two hummingbird presentations, and an Oregon Master Naturalist bird walk at Minto Brown for OSU.
New  Equity, Diversity, Inclusivity and Belonging Committee – Tim has asked Mike Williams to lead this committee. He plans to expand SAS’s diversity statement to a broader scope than just employment. He has not formed the Committee as yet.
Name change survey – Mike would like to run the online survey a bit longer (maybe Aug. 15) so we can get at least 100 responses. There were 72 as of the Board meeting. At this point, all responders are white except for 3 who made no choice. The largest age group is 65-79 year olds. There were 10 80 or older, and 13 were 45 to 64.  Most are SAS members (52) with 29 members of National Audubon. Three responded who are not SAS members. 
There have been 29 “yes we should change,” 35 “no should not change” and 6 “maybe” (it needs more conversation.” Ten indicated they thought there should be no decision until a general meeting can be held to discuss it. In the long-form answer section, some of the arguments are ones we’ve had amongst the Board. One said they’d be willing to stay with the Audubon name if we can demonstrate how we’re working to reach out to a more diverse membership and build that up. Tim said National Audubon is putting its money there – spending on ways to be more diverse.

*Action item: Mike will send the survey results out to the Board.
Group discussed sending a hard copy to membership as a way to be more proactive in outreach and do all we can to increase response. Tim would like a “town hall” of some kind to gauge people’s opinions. 

Board officer election --  After the General meeting at which Board members are elected/re-elected, the Board itself votes on its officers. Tim, Michael and Carolyn all indicated willingness to continue in their offices. Carolyn made a motion to re-elect Tim as President/Treasurer; Michael as Vice President, and Carolyn as Secretary. Mike seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

Birder’s Night – Tim reported for Harry. The program is moving to the Scottish Rite Temple on South Commercial St. starting in September. 
Motus tower --  Tim said there is $240 left in the project budget. He will check with Harry to see if he plans to buy repeaters.

Education – Mary provided Tim with an update. She had done a Birds and Bloom table talk and a nest box building activity was held at the Nature Center for the Straub Outdoor program.

Woodshop – Pat Gallagher is writing a story for the Kestrel on the woodshop. The estimate is that 22,000 nest boxes have been produced. These continue to be a great way to engage kids and families and teach them a bit about birds and their nesting habits. The Silver Falls Christmas event always draws a lot of Hispanic families as well. 

Oregon Audubon Council meeting --  Tim plans to attend (Carolyn considering it) this Oct. 7 meeting in Klamath Falls. Statewide conservation priorities will be set and discussed. It also will be good to get a feeling for how other chapters are dealing with the name change at that point. 
Urban Treaty proposal  -- SAS has asked the City of Salem to adopt this.

Minto Brown Island Conservation area – Tim said there have been reports of people camping in this area, which was deeded to SAS by Nature Conservancy years ago. The only possible access is via the slough because the blackberries are so thick on land but if homeless individuals are taking up residence SAS has to act. Police won’t do anything until “No Trespassing” signs are posted. Michael is working to get signs and post the area. Actions to remove any trespassers will proceed from there.
NATURE CENTER UPDATE
Dave Marshall classroom --  Tim said the original construction estimate was $300,000 to $350,000, with the architect’s design fee at $35,000. With construction delays, the architect fee has risen to $46,000 and Dalke’s estimate is now $550,000. That does not include installation of custom-made barn-type doors and observation windows. That is put at $110,000. We have money for pollinator gardens and some other restricted use monies, leaving $505,000 to spend on this classroom. We also still need construction insurance. The Friends group has come up with money for the gate and solar panels at Dave Marshall. And the Oregon Conservation and Recreation fund grant targets the vault toilet and other items.

Talks will begin Friday with FWS folks about ways to save money. Tim hopes to meet with Dalke on Monday about this too. Tim got approval from FWS to seek other bids if necessary for comparison. Mike pointed out that the special doors could be replaced with commercial overhead doors at perhaps 10% of the cost of the custom-built items. Another question for Dalke is what about delaying this a year or doing the project in two phases, starting this year with getting the piers in place in the wetlands for the base. The remaining construction that is not so weather sensitive could be done later. More discussion to come.
Mike asked about the second phase of Gehlar if SAS has no seed money with which to start that project. Tim said the hope is that there would be some seed money but the Regional Office is motivated to commit to that build out, thanks to the SAS commitment (along with the Friends) to funding the Ranger position at Ankeny. 

Dark Sky Monitor --  A Dark Sky monitor is needed in the Salem area and one has been OK’d by the Fish and Wildlife Service for the Nature Center. It will be mounted in the Motus enclosure where it will be secure.
Financials

Tim said SAS is carrying about a $5,600 surplus. The next question is if we want to dedicate the fall appeal once again to the Nature Center, which was done last year. The Board can discuss at the August meeting.

Approval of May minutes – Michael noted 2 corrections: Spelling of Claire Puchy and a wording typo (collaborate/collaboration).  Tim moved the minutes be approved as corrected; Mike seconded. Motion approved unanimously.

Activity updates

Office – Laurie said the new phone system works great and probably will cost less. The computer system is working pretty well. Thank you letters are going out for the summer appeal. *Action item: Laurie to do a new membership tally.
Volunteer Appreciation Event – The Board decided to do another event this coming October. Michael will head it up again. Action item: Michael will solicit people to help out and reserve the Nature Center for that Saturday, Oct. 28, 11 a.m.-1 p.m.
Meeting adjourned at 8 p.m. Next meeting: Aug. 22, 6 p.m.
